
My name is Lee Harris, and I am a neurologist in private practice in Abington, PA, where I serve 
as Chief of the Neurology Division at Abington Memorial Hospital and medical director of the 
Multiple Sclerosis Center. I would like to thank the committee for inviting me here today to 
discuss the issue of medical marijuana, and to applaud all those involved for taking on this 
challenging task on behalf of our patients in the Commonwealth. A recent survey of neurologists 
across the state reflects general support for the idea of legalizing medical marijuana for the 
treatment of neurological disorders. However, the Board of the Pennsylvania Neurological 
Society (PNS) has concerns with some of the specific provisions contained in Senate Bill #3, 
and does not endorse the bill as currently written. 

Marijuana is classified by the Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) as an illegal Schedule I drug, 
defined as having no currently accepted medical use and a high potential for abuse. However, 
contrary to that contention, a number of recent studies demonstrate that marijuana is effective at 
alleviating chronic pain and relieving painful muscle spasms in patients with multiple sclerosis, 
and thus can be viewed as conferring medical benefit. 

The American Academy of Neurology (AAN) published guidelines in 2014 after a panel of 
experts reviewed the medical literature, and identified class I evidence (the highest level of 
evidence-based medicine) that certain oral but not smoked formulations of marijuana provide 
relief of muscle stiffness and pain in patients with multiple sclerosis, as well as helping to 
improve bladder control. Data on a variety of other neurological disorders, however, yielded no 
clear benefits, and the AAN recently issued a Position Statement, suggesting the reclassification 
of marijuana away from schedule I, so that more research could be conducted. However, they do 
not advocate the legalization of marijuana for the treatment of neurological disorders at this time; 
rather it is felt that more research is required to clearly establish its benefits and safety. 

A recent survey conducted by the PNS revealed that of the 220 neurologist respondents across 
the state, 58% felt medical marijuana should be available for both clinical purposes and research, 
25% favored it being available for research alone, 4% thought it should be available for clinical 
use alone, and the remaining 14% felt it should not be available for either at this time. Thus, 
there is clear support for medical marijuana from Pennsylvania neurologists overall. However, 
this survey did not take into account the available formulations or specific conditions in which 
marijuana might be made available. 

Apart from the available evidence from rigorous scientific trials in the literature, there are also 
anecdotal data concerning the potential benefits of medical marijuana for the treatment of a 
variety of neurological disorders, notable among these young children who suffer from epilepsy 
with frequent seizures uncontrolled with standard medications. A specific cannabis strain known 
as Charlotte's Web containing a high content of cannabidiol and a low content of THC (the 
ingredient that causes the psychoactive high) has gained considerable attention as being a highly 
effective treatment for intractable seizures in children with a potentially catastrophic form of 
epilepsy called Dravet Syndrome. While this anecdotal information concerning its efficacy may 



ultimately be proven, there are unfortunately to date no published clinical trials demonstrating 
scientifically that this treatment is safe and effective, and the American Epilepsy Society in 2014 
published a statement commenting that these recent anecdotal reports give reason for hope, but 
robust scientific evidence for the use of marijuana for the treatment of epilepsy is lacking, and it 
should be further studied using the same research methods that are relied upon in the approval 
process for all other anti-epileptic drugs. 

As it relates to the treatment of multiple sclerosis, there have been a number of well designed 
clinical trials consistently demonstrating benefit of medical marijuana for relieving pain, 
reducing painful muscle spasms, improving sleep and helping to an extent to alleviate symptoms 
of overactive bladder in MS patients. These recent studies demonstrating the benefits of medical 
marijuana coincide with virtually epidemic increases in deaths related to prescription 
narcotic analgesics. Reported deaths from unintentional prescription opiate overdose 
quadrupled in the decade between 1999-2008, with 27,000 deaths in 2007 alone, exceeding the 
rate of fatal overdoses from heroin and cocaine combined, and prescriptions for these drugs have 
increased over 600% due to an increasing recognition of the importance of treating chronic pain, 
which has come to be measured as the fifth vital sign. In contrast to these sobering numbers, no 
one has ever died from an overdose of marijuana, which in fact has no known lethal dose. So we 
have a clinical conundrum, in that a comparatively safer drug is classified as illegal and 
unavailable, and we instead prescribe a legal but more dangerous drug for treating pain. 

The proposed Senate Bill 3 includes 10 qualifying medical conditions, as well as wiggle room 
for an 11th condition. Many of the proposed conditions are neurological, and while there may be 

anecdotal support for some of these, there is still no rigorous scientific support for its use in 
many of them, such that the bill proposes to make medical marijuana available to treat some 
patients based on anecdote rather than scientific evidence. It is ultimately the decision of the 
legislative body whether to approve the bill as currently worded, to modify it or leave it as is. 
Approximately 62% of the responding neurologists polled in PA favor its availability in general, 
and the AAN Guidelines suggest that clinicians might consider offering the drug to patients for 
specific neurological conditions, particularly MS. However, the official position of the AAN is 
that more research is required in order to establish safety and efficacy before legalizing 
marijuana for clinical use, and the PNS does not endorse the current bill as written. Of course, it 
would be ideal to have the DEA reclassify marijuana away from schedule I, such that additional 
clinical trials investigating efficacy and safety could be more readily accomplished, but that 
process will likely take years, and this committee has been charged with making a difficult 
decision based on the scientific and anecdotal information available today. 

Thank you for your attention, and I am happy to entertain any questions. 




